
June 2022 • Volume 38, No. 8
School News School News &&  NotesNotes

The Blue The Blue andand White White
Bainbridge-Guilford Central School DistrictBainbridge-Guilford Central School District

Top 5Top 5  Seniors of the 
Seniors of the Class of 2022!
Class of 2022!

Congratulations!

Kira 
Davidson

Seamus 
Nolan

Ethan
Gregory

Nolan
Burns

Abigail
Wombacker Student Bios Inside!



2	 THE BLUE & WHITE2	 THE BLUE & WHITE

STUDENTS OF THE MONTH
MARCH

APRIL

Students of the Month will receive a $5 gift card from Sal’s Pizzeria.

To be eligible for this honor, students must be passing all subjects, demonstrate consistent kindness 
to others, be actively involved in school or community activities, show pride in the school and com-

munity and be an upstanding student in all aspects. We would like to congratulate these students 
for their hard work and effort to be both good students and good citizens! 

Bainbridge-Guilford Jr-Sr High School is proud to announce our students of the month.

7th - Keegan Milk

7th - Xiana Miller

8th - Madisyn Peck

8th - Trey Champlin

9th - Kaiden Seymour

9th - Jacob Lyle

10th - Zach Bartow

10th - Maddie Blake

11th - Lillyann Finch

11th - Jose Bivar

12th - Summer Wasiura

12th - Jeffrey Cutting
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Message from the Superintendent
It is hard to believe the school year is winding down. It 

has been a great year for the Bainbridge-Guilford Central 
School District. Our students and staff have accomplished 
great things this year despite the continuation of the pan-
demic. 

Congratulations to our graduating seniors. This time of 
year is bittersweet for us. We are excited for our students 
to head off to college, or a career or the military, but we 
will miss all that they have brought to us as a bobcat. The 
district is confident our students are graduating college and 
career ready. Hats off to our students for their hard work 
and dedication.

Recently the taxpayers were asked to vote on our pro-
posed school budget for the 2022-2023 school year. An 
overwhelming response of “yes” was heard from our voters. 
I thank you for your support of our district, students, and 
mission. 

On Wednesday, May 11, the DCMO BOCES held its 
annual Scholar Recognition Banquet. This Banquet rec-
ognizes a B-G student that has excelled in and out of 
the classroom. The student that is recognized invites the 
teacher that has had a profound effect on his career while 
a student at B-G. This year’s student was Ethan Gregory 
and the teacher/mentor he selected was Mr. Kevin Wehrli. 
Congratulations Ethan and Kevin! 

In July, the Bainbridge-Guilford Central School District 
will be hosting summer school again for our students in 
grades preK-8. Summer school will run Monday-Thursday 
starting Tuesday, July 5 and be half-days. Students will be 
served breakfast and lunch on campus prior to dismissal. 
New this year, the district can offer transportation to fami-
lies whose children ride the school bus during the regular 
school year.

And finally, thank you for your tremendous support for 
the B-G schools. The district greatly appreciates the com-
munity support we receive.

As always, if you have any questions, suggestions or 
concerns, please contact me at the school.

Sincerely yours,
Timothy R. Ryan
Superintendent of Schools

A message from the Jr.-Sr. High 
School Principal

This school year has been another challenging one 
because of the renovation to the MPR, the continuation 
of COVID and many staff changes at the Jr.-Sr. High 
School. Mr. Greg Milunich is our new Special Education 
Teacher and Mr. Greg Winn is our new Assistant Principal.  
Both are doing a wonderful job here at B-G. We also have 
Mr. Karl Frye substituting for the second half of the year 
in the area of Family and Consumer Science. Our students 
are really enjoying Mr. Frye’s instruction in keyboarding, 
career readiness skills and cooking/baking. Thank you,  
Mr. Frye, for stepping up and taking this teaching assign-
ment on as your own. Ms. Hannah Taggert recently started 
as a new Teacher’s Aide and she is doing quite well. Three 
of our offices have new faces. Ms. Taylor Palmatier is the 
new Guidance Office Secretary, Ms. Kim Hard is the new 
Main Office Secretary and Ms. Lavinia Rodriguez is our 
new Assistant Principal’s Secretary. All three of these new 
Secretaries are doing phenomenal as they navigate their new 
positions. Ms. Fuller has moved over to be the Secretary for 
Buildings and Grounds and Transportation. We know she 
will do well! We also thank her for her many years and fine 
work as the High School Main Office Secretary. Additionally,  
Ms. Sue Weibel, the Superintendent’s Secretary will be 
retiring. Sue, we wish you all the best in retirement and 
thank you for all your years of hard work and dedication 
to the B-G District. 

We want to thank our families and community for their 
continued support. Your understanding and cooperation 
with the changing COVID protocols and home testing 
have helped to keep our students and staff healthy. Also, 
we greatly appreciate the monetary support given to our 
students in the form of awards and scholarships amounting 
to thousands of dollars. Thank you!

Some of our students will be doing Credit Recovery 
during our Regents Days and some will need to attend 
Summer School. We encourage all our students to read 
a book, work a summer job, volunteer service to others, 
prepare and train for sports, which are scheduled to start 
in mid-August, practice their musical instrument and have 
fun! We also, encourage our students to take advantage of 
our Summer School (7th and 8th Graders), and Summer 
Enrichment in Art and use of the Fitness Center. 

As school comes to a close, please return all informa-
tion requests sent to you and look for more correspondence 
throughout summer. Student schedules will be sent home 
near the end of August. Finally, we wish all our students 
and families a safe, healthy and enjoyable summer! To our 
graduating seniors, best of luck! We are proud of you! 

—William Zakrajsek

Enjoy Your 

Summer Break!
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TOP 5 GRADUATES
ETHAN GREGORY #3

Congratulations to Ethan Gregory who is ranked #3 
of the class of 2022. He has challenged himself through-
out high school with an academically rigorous schedule 
including college and AP courses. Ethan has been named 
to Principal’s honor roll for his entire high school career. 

He has been active in many extracurricular activities 
and clubs including National Honor Society, Yes!Leads, 
class treasurer, church youth group, band, marching band, 
jazz band and orchestra. Ethan’s Bobcat pride was evident 
in sports as well while participating in football, basket-
ball, track, and indoor track. Most recently Ethan served 
as captain of the football team and was selected as MVP 
as a junior. 

Ethan leads by example and commits to everything he 
does with intense dedication and a positive attitude. Ethan 
plans on attending SUNY Morrisville in the fall where he 
will play football for the Mustangs while working toward 
his goal of becoming an Occupational Therapist.

NOLAN BURNS #4
Nolan Burns has earned this year’s #4 rank for the class 

of 2022! Nolan has been very busy during his time in high 
school. He has challenged himself academically by taking 
a combination of AP and college level courses. In addi-
tion, he has served as president of the Senior High Honor 
Society and has been an officer and secretary of student 
council. Nolan has also been a member of track and field, 
indoor track, cross-country and varsity soccer. He has also 
participated in orchestra throughout his high school years 
earning the “most improved” recognition his junior year. 

Nolan has contributed to his community through service 
activities such as working at the soup kitchen, planting flow-
ers in town and helping to run the bobcat boutique. Nolan 
plans on attending RIT in the fall majoring in Engineering 
Exploration. Congratulations and good luck Nolan! 

ABIGAIL WOMBACKER #5
Congratulations to Abigail Wombacker who has earned 

the rank of #5 in the class of 2020! Abigail is a well-
rounded student, challenging herself academically while 
participating in many extracurricular activities and service 
organizations. 

She has been secretary of her class for four years, a 
member of the National Honor Society, Yes!Leader, member 
of the girl scouts and, most recently, the Board of Education 
student representative. She has been a member of the vol-
leyball, basketball and softball teams where she has served 
as captain of all three. 

Abigail has been the recipient of the American Legion 
Citizenship award, the 21st century Wells College and 
George Eastman Young Leaders awards, as well as the 
spirit award in 11th grade. 

Abigail will pursue a degree in education at SUNY 
Oneonta starting this fall where she will begin with over 
20 college credits earned in high school. Great job and best 
wishes Abigail!

Annual Scholar Recognition 
Dinner held May 11 via ZOOM!

This program recognizes outstanding scholastic 
achievement by members of the graduating classes of 
the public, private and parochial secondary school in 
the DCMO and ONC BOCES supervisory areas. It also 
recognizes a mentor nominated by each student scholar 
for having a significant and beneficial influence on his/
her education. Many local businesses and colleges are 
supporters of this event. 

Student representatives are chosen on the basis of 
scholarship, as well as leadership and service to his or 
her school and community. Teachers can be from any 
grade level and any subject area, from kindergarten 
through twelfth grade. 

This year, the student recipient from B-G is Ethan 
Gregory. The teacher he chose as his mentor is Kevin 
Wehrli. Congratulations! Great job!

Student Earn College Credits! 
High School students are given the opportunity 

to earn college credits through Tompkins Cortland 
Community College and SUNY Broome. This year, 
the following students have earned 24 or more col-
lege credits: Nolan Burns, Savannah Carlin, Kira 
Davidson, Ethan Gregory, Lance Jones, Seamus 
Nolan, Summer Wasiura and Abigail Wombacker. 

Congratulations!
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Important Dates for Seniors
•	 Wed. June 1—Cap & Gown Distribution
	 Pick up your cap and gown in Mr. Grigoli’s room (must 

sign off!). $10. due from ea. senior for luncheon.
•	 Wed. June 8—Senior Recognition Concert
	 6:30 p.m. in H.S. auditorium
•	 Sun. June 12—Baccalaureate
	 7:30 p.m. at the First Presbyterian Church in Bainbridge 

(located in town park). Wear your caps and gowns. 
Invite your friends and families. 

•	 Mon. June 13—Athletic Awards Night
	 6:00 p.m. in H.S. auditorium 
•	 Tues. June 14—Moving Up Day
	 9:00 a.m. seniors walk through Greenlawn and Guilford 

schools (wear caps and gowns). 
	 10:00 a.m. Senior Luncheon at Club 55 in Sidney. 
	 Moving Up Day ceremony & senior slideshow.
	 Last Day of School!
•	 Fri. June 24—Graduation Rehearsal
	 5:00 p.m. ALL SENIORS MUST ATTEND! (If you 

hold a job, please let your employer know)
	 Sr. High Awards Night, 6:30 pm in H.S. auditorium
•	 Sat. June 25—GRADUATION DAY!
	 Graduates be in the auditorium by 6:15 p.m.!
	 Graduation 7:00 p.m. on H.S. front lawn

Check GOOGLE CLASSROOM  
for other announcements!

B-G Senior Honor Society 
Inductions! 

The members of Sr. Honor Society are happy to 
have welcomed 16 new members at our annual induc-
tion ceremony on April 6, 2022. Congratulations 
to all the inductees! The new members of Senior 
Honor Society are:

SENIORS
Owen Drown
Reese Elwood

JUNIORS
Celeste Baldwin
Jose Bivar
Lainelle Brazee
Lucas Carlin
Kaitlyn Curtis
David Emerson
Lillyann Finch
Nolan Hawkins
Anthony Ladd
Garrett O’Hara
Jordyn Parsons
Marek Rajner
Isaac Seiler
Connor Vredenburgh
It has been an important year for Sr. Honor 

Society. We conducted two successful Red Cross 
Blood Drives, joined the Jericho Garden Club in 
community gardening, managed the high-school 
Bobcat Boutique, packed Christmas baskets with 
the Junior and Senior-High Student Councils for the 
benefit of district families, and volunteered to work 
at the Bainbridge Soup Kitchen on several occasions. 
We also did well in fundraising efforts as hosts of 
three Hat Days, the popular halftime half-court 
shots at varsity basketball games, and a candy drive. 
The district is very proud of the Sr. Honor Society 
students for their high academic achievements, 
their strong leadership at school events, and their 
commitment to community service in Bainbridge. 
We wish the graduating Seniors of our chapter great 
professional success and personal happiness in their 
bright future.

OTHER IMPORTANT DATES!
TUESDAY, JUNE 21

Last Day of School for Grades 7-12
Early dismissal at 12:15 PM

FRIDAY, JUNE 24
Last Day of School for Grades Pre-K -6
Half Day!

TUESDAY, JULY 5-JULY 28
Summer School (no classes on Friday) for Grades 

K-8

Additional End of Year Event information will 
be coming home with Elementary students. A list of 
events for the Jr-Sr High School are listed separately 
in this issue. 

Have a Safe Summer! G reat Job!
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RETIREES
CINDY CIFONE,  
PE TEACHER 

Cindy Cifone graduated from 
Glens Falls High School knowing 
one thing . . . she wanted to become 
a PE teacher with the ultimate goal 
of coaching. And, coaching she 
did! After graduating from SUNY 

Cortland, Cindy was a substitute teacher at both Dryden 
and Homer. She coached soccer at Homer and volleyball 
at Dryden. She also was an assistant lacrosse coach at both 
SUNY Cortland and Wells College. Cindy then taught 
in the Westport Central School District for two years 
before heading to Ithaca College to complete her master’s 
degree. After finishing her master’s degree, Cindy came 
to Bainbridge where she embarked on a 31-year teaching 
career which involved coaching both soccer and softball 
at various levels.

 In addition to teaching endless P.E. classes and coaching 
a variety of B-G sports teams, Cindy has also served as 
Department chair of the Physical Education Department and 
has served as a practicum supervisor for numerous student 
teachers. Her philosophy on teaching is as follows: “In class, 
it’s not how athletic you are, it’s the effort you put forth.” 
Cindy has been wonderful adapting to student’s differences 
and strongly feels that “all students, regardless of ability or 
differences, deserve to be treated fairly.” 

Cindy recalls two highlights of her career with the first 
occurring in 1996. This was when B-G softball was part of 
the “Sus” League. B-G, Afton, and Oxford were in a three-
way tie while Greene sat atop the other side of the bracket. 
Not only did B-G beat Afton and Oxford, but ultimately 
beat Greene for their well-deserved spot as champions of 
the Sus League! The second was the Varsity Soccer team 
of 2010- “Hold The Rope” -- you guys were the best!

Cindy would like to share the following: “I would like 
to give a special shout-out to my athletes from the class of 
’97! They were 7th graders my first year at B-G and I got 
to know them quite well through their six years at B-G, as 
I coached them in Modified Soccer, JV Soccer, JV Softball 
and Varsity Softball. After six years with them, I knew I had 
chosen the right career. I think I learned as much from them 
as they did from me! I am not going to name them because 
I do not want to leave anyone out, but they know who they 
are! I know it has been a while, but I still remember many 
funny stories about them! Although they have been gone a 
long time, they will always hold a special place in my heart.”

In her well-deserved retirement, Cindy hopes to spend 
more time with friends and family and her best four-legged 
pal, Oakley. Not surprising, Cindy will also continue her 

teaching endeavors as a fitness class instructor at SUNY 
Broome, while continuing to teach CPR and personal fitness 
and training. 

Thanks, Cindy, for your many years of service and 
dedication to the B-G school community. Take some time 
to relax (a little!) and enjoy your retirement years. We will 
certainly miss you! 

LIANNE SPRAGUE,  
BUS DRIVER—32 YEARS!

Lianne grew up on a dairy farm 
in Guilford and after graduating 
from BG in 1970 as the Female 
Outstanding Athlete, could not bear 
to leave so she is still a resident. 

Lianne always loved to drive 
but it was her cousin Louise that got her driving career 
started and her first route was a K-1st grade run over in 
Guilford. To this day that has been her favorite run, but she 
has driven routes in Bainbridge, BOCES runs, Late runs, 
Sports, and Field trips. She always enjoyed going to the 
Farmer’s Museum, Fenimore House, Howe’s Cavern and 
the Odyssey of the Mind trips. She got to see many things 
and meet many people along the way, making some very 
good friends! Especially her morning BOCES crew that she 
spent many years playing cards with, celebrating birthdays, 
holidays, and long talks with. She will miss those times.

Lianne was the garage Party Planner, Cake Baker, Gift 
Buyer, Trip Reminder, Problem Solver and Best Halloween 
Costume contest winner year after year! The “Blind Bus 
Driver” was her favorite, but she had many classics such as 
“Flo from Progressive” and “Luke Skywalker”.

She has energy to spare and always put it to good use. 
Examples are officiating high school volleyball matches 
for 30 years, and along with her husband Denny, running 
youth sports programs in Bainbridge, Guilford as well as 
Oxford for many years. She worked in all 3 of the district 
cafeterias preparing food and volunteering to help with 
many of the class dinners. She loved being involved with 
the kids and found many ways to help where she could, 
whenever she could.

Lianne plans to spend more time with her husband, sons 
Israel and Adam, daughter-in-law Aliscia, grandchildren 
Merren, Ian and Colin. When she is not babysitting, she 
will be golfing, working in her vegetable garden and finish 
that quilt that she started years ago!

After serving the district for the past 32 years, Lianne 
will be impossible to replace and will truly be missed! Best 
of luck to you and your family!
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CHARLIE LANFEAR,  
SOCIAL STUDIES TEACHER

Charles (Charlie) Lanfear still 
wonders why anyone would hire 
him in 1991 at this point in his life. 
Having such a humble attitude has 
made Charlie a tremendous model 
in his social studies classroom and 

an asset for our larger school community since that time.
This humility is coupled with a sharp wit and uncanny 

desire to have students hone their thinking skills. Charlie’s 
classroom promotes evidence-based discussion where 
students are encouraged to reach their own conclusions 
as they seek to understand our complicated world. In his 
classroom, Charlie promotes the development of thinking 
skills, while gently challenging the student’s thoughts, 
creating lifelong learners.This is the essence of education 
and Charlie has been this teacher.

Pondering big ideas is who Charlie is, and he has created 
a classroom around this philosophy. Posing big questions 
and enduring issues in the classroom is something Charlie 
inherently does and as a result he has produced thousands 
of students who are curious about their world and their place 
in it. Aligned with this, Charlie consistently challenges 
himself to learn and think about those big ideas. One idea 
that Charlie will be happy to leave is the struggle over how 
numerical grades are used to assess a students’ thinking. 
Charlie has taught students to be critical thinkers and 
problem solvers. Thank you for making such a positive 
contribution.

Having grown up in upstate New York, Mr. Lanfear 
understood that a teacher in a rural school needs to fill many 
roles. He has taught social studies at almost every grade 
and subject in that discipline. Outside of the classroom, he 
has coached many sports, including golf and wrestling, was 
advisor to several classes as well as Student Council, works 
in the Life Beyond High School program, and has been the 
leader of the social studies department. Most importantly 
he has been there for his students as a sounding board and 
supporter of their move to adulthood. Ever the guiding force 
with his gentle manner.

Charlie found his way into education after taking a 
year off after high school (it was not called a gap year at 
that time). As an alumni of SUNY Broome and SUNY 
Binghamton, Charlie understands the importance of 
providing local opportunities for education. Despite his 
formal education he understands the value that hands-on 
work holds as a teacher and encourages each student to 
find their way in our world. Charlie has followed his heart 
outside of the classroom as an accomplished carpenter and 
chef. These pursuits will take up more of his time when he 
leaves the formal classroom. 

It is clear that Charlie will never stop the process of 
lifelong learning himself. He will spend days immersed in 
the study of cryptocurrency or some other issue impacting 
our world. He plans to spend time hiking the Appalachian 
Trail where he is certain to consider the meaning of human 
existence. You see, Charlie is a true thinker, and one who 
has inspired this in the thousands of students who have 
crossed his path over the past 30 years. Thank you, Mr. 
Lanfear, for being you! We wish you the very best in your 
retirement!

NANCI MILLER, 
GUIDANCE COUNSELOR 
AND GOVERNMENT & 
ECONOMICS TEACHER

General Douglas Macar thur 
famously once said, “Old soldiers 
never die, they just fade away.” I 
have no idea what Macarthur was 

talking about, but when I told Nanci Miller I was going to 
write something up to mark her retirement she said “I don’t 
want that, I just want to fade away” I understood what she 
meant. For twenty-four years Nanci has been serving the 
students of Bainbridge-Guilford and every day of those 
twenty-four years she has left some indelible mark on the 
lives of those students. Added together those marks; some 
small, some large add up to volumes written in the lives of 
generations of B-G alum. 

Ret i rement an nouncements 
often sound more like eulogies 
than celebrations, a long list of 
accomplishments and contributions 
missing only the context of actually 
dying. I’m hoping to avoid that by 
eschewing the traditional format 
and trying instead to do what Nanci 
wants and let her fade away. I’m 
confident that I’m in no way short-
changing Nanci by not spelling out 
the (very) long list of contributions she’s made to this school 
district over the years, because as I said, those volumes 
have been written. They exist in the hearts and lives of 
thousands of students who were fortunate enough to have 
Ms. Miller as a teacher or counselor. The values that she 
displays; a fierce belief in treating everyone equally and 
fairly, belief in inclusiveness for all, placing a high value 
on the benefits of small communities and service to those 
communities are all now inexorably written into the lives 
of all the students she dedicated her career to. In thousands 
of almost imperceptible ways the thread of those values 
which she continues to embody are woven into the fabric 
of Bainbridge and Guilford. The volumes she has written 
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speak for themselves and defy any attempt at summary. 
Better to just fade away. 

Nanci will continue to write on the hearts and lives of 
a new group of people, one mark at a time, filling more 
volumes. Of course, we all wish her the best in her new 
endeavors and are confident that it won’t be long before we 
see the Splashdown Sports pool on ESPN.

SUE WEIBEL,  
DISTRICT SECRETARY/
DISTRICT CLERK

After 26 years working with the 
staff and students of the Bainbridge-
Guilford Central School District, 
Sue is retiring at the end of June 
2022. 

Sue started her career in public education as a part-time 
LTA in the elementary computer lab in the new GMU school 
building in 1994. On April 1, 1996, she accepted a full-
time position at B-G as an LTA working with students in 
Remedial Reading. During the next 6 years, Sue moved to a 
secretarial position in the Middle School Office and then to 
an LTA position in the library. Working in the school system 
was an excellent “fit” for her and her family. In 2002, she 
moved into a full-time 12-month position as the District 
Secretary/District Clerk working for Mr. Roger Hutchinson. 

Since then, she has worked with twenty-six Board 
of Education members, six Board Presidents and five 
Superintendents. All these folks have shared invaluable 
lessons about education and leadership. She is very 
grateful for their support during her career. Working with 
such a large number of individuals takes a special set of 
characteristics and B-G has been blessed to have Sue in 
this position for the past 20 years. 

Sue’s most recent position as District secretary and clerk 
involved a wide variety of tasks and responsibilities and she 
has met them all with grace and humility. In this position 
she has been asked to do such a wide variety of tasks from 
creating the Blue and White that you are currently reading, 
to being the notary public for student college paperwork, 
and even tracking all of the happenings of the district and 
the Board of Education. Sue has been available to students, 
staff and community for every question they bring her, even 
though it may be beyond her official job description. She 
has sought to find answers to the many, varied and difficult 
questions asked over the years. 

In retirement, Sue is looking forward to spending more 
time with her family and traveling. Thank you Sue for your 
many years of service to Bainbridge-Guilford in a wide 
capacity of positions. Congratulations and best wishes for 
a happy retirement!

BAINBRIDGE-GUILFORD  
HONORS SCHOLARS

Wednesday, May 25 over 160 Bainbridge-Guilford 
students were honored at the Thirty-Third Honors 
Reception Ceremony. Criteria for this distinction is 
students who are in grades 7 through 12; make the 
honor roll three out of three honor rolls with an overall 
average of 85+.

Students are recognized by their class advisors:  
Mr. Mayo (7th Grade), Mr. Waymire (8th Grade),  
Ms. Epps (9th grade), Ms. Scherhaufer (10th grade),  
Ms. LaFever (11th grade), and Mr. Grigoli (12th grade).

Students achieving this kind of academic success 
well deserve recognition.

Congratulations to Ethne Degan for her achievements 
during the Indoor Track Season. She was named the 
The Binghamton Press & Sun-Bulletin Girls Indoor 

Track & Field Athlete of the Year!

Ethne Degan
Indoor Track and Field  

Athlete of the Year

Excellent Job!
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7TH GRADE
Barber, Xander

Barkman, Remington
Barnard, Davis
Blance, Peter

Bolster, Bradley
Buccino, Charles

Cafasso, Alessandra
Cannistra, Jack
Cannistra, Troy
DeForest, Tyler
Evans, Jaidyn

Fitzgerald, Leigh
Fleming, Cole
Foster, Nolan
Gohl, Isabella
Hall, Elodie

Hardt, Harpo
Ireland, Aayden
Kinter, Emma

Lorimer, Merren
MacDermott, Layne

Maye, Hailey
Megale, Roxanne

Milk, Keegan
Miller, Xiana

Nichols, Sawyer
Odell, Railey

Petroski, Serenity
Porter, Benjamin
Schinn, Aubrey
Sherman, Akai
Sprow, Elanor
Suda, Victoria
Terebo, Bradyn
Thomas, Leyah

Wehrli, Makenna
Williams, Laila

Wilson, Ruth

8TH GRADE
Benjamin, Lincoln
Butler, Ruby Jean

Cartelli, Jenna
Casey, Breanna
Champlin, Trey

Crandall, Kaylynn
Craver, Mason
Dicks, Gavin
Finch, Carly

Fitzgerald, Shaylyn
Furgason, Kaylin
George, Brenna

Harrington, Emalyn
Henderson, Jayslin
Johnson, Dominick

Kanzer, Emily
Kiesinger, Warren

Larsen, Ryan
Leo IV, Albert
Lynn, Brian

Monuszko, Johnathon
Moyer, Christopher

Park, Danica
Peck, Madisyn
Prisco, Morgan
Ramirez, Adrian

Reinwalt, Gabriella
Rowe, Erin

Shackelton, Hannah
Sherman, Sejasity

Soules, Hailey
Umbra, Peyton

Wombacker, Matthew 

9TH GRADE
Bachman, Trevor
Barnard, Loegan
Bartow, Zachary
Beames, Emma

Benjamin, Chandler
Borowski, Connor
Brazee, Vanessa

Brimmer, Kaydence
Brown, Ellie

Davidson, Samuel
Fleming, Owen
George, Jamila

Germond, Corbin
Graham, Anthony 

Hall, Olivia
Hill, Maddeson

Hulbert, Jocelynn
Jones, Violet

Kingsbury, Emily
Kinter, Timothy
Liles, Madison

Marshfield, Declyn
Maus, Riley

Meghani, Rahim
Nelson, Kohen

Oakes, Madisyn
Pfaff, Anthony

Pfaff, Mia
Porter, Brock

Reynolds, Zachery
Ross, Enoche

Seymour, Anna
Seymour, Kaiden
Sullivan, Clare
Sullivan, Erinne

Tuttel, Blake
Vermilyea, Aiden
Walling, Jaedan

Weissf log, Gabriel

10TH GRADE
Armstrong, Annika
Bartow, Brianna
Blake, Maddie

Brown, Madalyn
Burns, Macaela

Chambers, Lindsey
Cuozzo, Gabriella

Degan, Ethne
Dicks, Collin
Doyle, Joseph
Finch, Alyssa
Foster, Cohn

Gaias, Madalynn
Gifford, Gavin

Goodrich, Nathan
Gregory, Levi

Grigoli, Sophia
Henderson, Johnna
Hogroian, James
Hurlburt, Collin

Johnson, Giovanni
Johnson, Isabelle

Lang, Kevin
Leo, James

Marshfield, Margaret 
McKown, Lukas

McKown, Nickolas
Mealing, Osias

Medlar, Cadence
Meghani, Sakeena

Porter, Easton
Pruskowski, Julian
Pruskowski, Sage

Reyes, Aliana
Shirkey, Lyndsay
Sienko, Cooper

Singh, Arashdeep

11TH GRADE
Baldwin, Celeste
Beames, Ethan

Bivar, Jose
Brazee, Lainelle

Canini, Violet

Cannistra, Joseph
Carlin, Lucas

Curtis, Kaitlyn
Emerson, David
Finch, Lillyann

Fuller, Catherine
Harris, Sandra
Hawkins, Nolan

Ireland, Katheryna
Ladd, Anthony

Loucks, Autumn
Merwin, Makenna
Moyer, Matthew
O’Hara, Garrett
Oefelein, Eden

Oliver, Maxwell
Palmatier, Donna

Rajner, Marek
Schmidt, Konnor

Seiler, Isaac
Simonson, Lilly

Smith, Alex
Smith, Caleb

Vredenburgh, Connor
Wilson, Ilias

Zaremba, Sierra

12TH GRADE
Bartle Hughes, Matika

Burns, Nolan
Carlin, Savannah
Cutting, Jeffrey
Davidson, Kira
Drown, Owen
Elwood, Reese

Gombach, Kayden
Gregory, Ethan

Grigoli, Anthonylouis
Haddad, Valerie

Jones, Lance
Madugno, Autumn

Manzer, Aidan
McEntee, Danielle

Nack, Madison
Nolan, Seamus

Northrup, Brayton
Parry, Ryan

Reynolds, Trenton
Sheehan-Pease, Gabriel

Umbra, Landon
Wasiura, Summer

Wombacker, Abigail
Youngblood, Hailey

BAINBRIDGE-GUILFORD HONORS SCHOLARS
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12TH GRADE
Principal’s Honor Roll

Nolan Burns
Savannah Carlin
Kira Davidson
Owen Drown
Reese Elwood

Anthonylouis Grigoli
Valerie Haddad

Lance Jones
Autumn Madugno

Aidan Manzer
Seamus Nolan

Trenton Reynolds
Abigail Wombacker
High Honor Roll

Hayley Baker
Ethan Gregory

Danielle McEntee
Madison Nack

Brayton Northrup
Gabriel Sheehan-Pease

Arianna Thorn
Summer Wasiura

Jack Winn
Honor Roll

Matika Bartle Hughes
Cameron Clapper

Jeffrey Cutting
Kayden Gombach
Cassandra Koster

Peter Lyon
Ryan Parry

Mallory Pikul
Dakota Price

Landon Umbra
Hailey Youngblood

11TH GRADE
Principal’s Honor Roll

Lainelle Brazee
Lucas Carlin

Kaitlyn Curtis
Lillyann Finch
Marek Rajner
Isaac Seiler
Alex Smith

High Honor Roll
Celeste Baldwin
Ethan Beames

Jose Bivar
David Emerson

Catherine Fuller
Nolan Hawkins
Anthony Ladd

Matthew Moyer
Garrett O’Hara
Eden Oefelein
Caleb Smith

Connor Vredenburgh
Sierra Zaremba

Honor Roll
Marklee Bartle Hughes

Violet Canini
Joseph Cannistra

Liam Germond
Sandra Harris

Katheryna Ireland
Taylor Kazmirski
Autumn Loucks
Karim Meghani

Makenna Merwin
Maxwell Oliver

Donna Palmatier
Nickkie Patton

Konnor Schmidt
Lilly Simonson

Ilias Wilson
10TH GRADE

Principal’s Honor Roll
Brianna Bartow
Maddie Blake

Macaela Burns
Ethne Degan

Isabelle Johnson
Cadence Medlar
Sakeena Meghani

Easton Porter
Julian Pruskowski
Sage Pruskowski
High Honor Roll
Annika Armstrong
Madalyn Brown

Lindsey Chambers
Gabriella Cuozzo

Collin Dicks
Joseph Doyle

Madalynn Gaias
Gavin Gifford
Levi Gregory

Sophia Grigoli
Johnna Henderson
James Hogroian

Giovanni Johnson
James Leo

Margaret Marshfield
Makayla Nelson
George Pratt Jr.
Lyndsay Shirkey
Cooper Sienko

Honor Roll
Jacob Butts
Alyssa Finch
Cohn Foster

Nathan Goodrich
Collin Hurlburt
Nathan Kanzer

Theron Kiesinger
Kevin Lang

Alaina Maxson 
Sierra McCarthy
Lukas McKown

Nickolas McKown
Osias Mealing
Olivia Nichols
Aliana Reyes

Arien Sherman
Arashdeep Singh

9TH GRADE
Principal’s Honor Roll

Chandler Benjamin
Owen Fleming 

Declyn Marshfield

Brock Porter
Erinne Sullivan

High Honor Roll
Emma Beames
Vanessa Brazee

Ellie Brown
Samuel Davidson
Anthony Graham

Olivia Hall
Violet Jones

Rahim Meghani
Kohen Nelson

Madisyn Oakes
Anthony Pfaff
Anna Seymour

Kaiden Seymour
Clare Sullivan
Jaedan Walling

Honor Roll
Trevor Bachman
Loegan Barnard
Zachary Bartow
Landon Benham

Connor Borowski
Kaydence Brimmer

Jamila George
Corbin Germond
Maddeson Hill

Jocelynn Hulbert
Emily Kingsbury
Timothy Kinter
Madison Liles

Jacob Lyle
Riley Maus

Cecily Miller
Mia Pfaff

Zachery Reynolds
Enoche Ross

Stephanie Sanford-Holmes
Blake Tuttel

Aiden Vermilyea
Gabriel Weissflog

8TH GRADE
Principal’s Honor Roll

Ryan Larsen
Albert Leo IV

Hannah Shackelton
High Honor Roll

Camy Brown
Deanna Burress

Kaylynn Crandall
Kaylin Furgason

Jayslin Henderson
Dominick Johnson

Brian Lynn
Christopher Moyer

Danica Park
Gabriella Reinwalt

Erin Rowe
Sejasity Sherman

Peyton Umbra
Matthew Wombacker

Honor Roll
Lincoln Benjamin
Ruby Jean Butler

Jenna Cartelli
Breanna Casey

Alyssa Castle
Trey Champlin
Mason Craver
Gavin Dicks
Carly Finch

Shaylyn Fitzgerald
Brenna George

Abigail Harrington
Emalyn Harrington

Aidan Haynes
Ella Humphrey 
Emily Kanzer

Warren Kiesinger
Johnathan Monuszko

Madisyn Peck
Morgan Prisco
Adrian Ramirez
Hailey Soules

Kameron Thorn 
7TH GRADE

Principal’s Honor Roll
Davis Barnard
Troy Cannistra

High Honor Roll
Xander Barber
Peter Blance

Bradley Bolster
Charles Buccino

Alessandra Cafasso
Jack Cannistra
Jaidyn Evans
Cole Fleming 
Nolan Foster
Elodie Hall

Harpo Hardt
Emma Kinter
Hailey Maye
Keegan Milk
Xiana Miller

Benjamin Porter
Aubrey Schinn
Akai Sherman
Elanor Sprow
Victoria Suda 
Leyah Thomas

Makenna Wehrli
Laila Williams

Ruth Wilson
Honor Roll

Remington Barkman
Evan Benham

Christian Campbell
Tyler DeForest

Ashlyn DeMorier
Leigh Fitzgerald

Levi Fletcher
Isabella Gohl

Aayden Ireland
Merren Lorimer

Layne MacDermott
Roxanne Megale
Cameron Miller
Sawyer Nichols

Railey Odell
Serenity Petroski

Bradyn Terebo

QUARTER 3 HONOR ROLL
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Dairy Science Students visit 
Hanehan’s Farm

On May 6 Dairy Science students attended a field trip to 
Hanehan Family Dairy Farm. Hanehan’s is a family farm 
with 2,600 head of cattle. They have one of the longest barns 
in the state at 1180 feet long. In 2018 the farm moved its 
milking method from a double 10 with milking 900 cows to 
a carousel parlor. Students were able to see how ergonomic 
the milking methods were and how happy the cows were. 

As part of the tour, Hanehan’s pointed out how they try 
to recycle all the water they use while milking to prevent 
waste and how their cattle are grouped based on age and 
milking production. As part of the tour the class was able 
to see the newborn calves. Rachel, our tour guide, told us 
there are about 110 calves drinking milk at any given time. 

Hanehan’s also does direct sales of pumpkins and corn 
so be on the lookout this summer!

Makenna Taylor and James in the parlor

Happy cows make a lot of milk!

So many calves!

B-G Students Win in  
Safety Poster Contest

The Chenango County traffic and safety board poster 
contest was held this Spring. The contest is sponsored by 
NBT Bank. First price was $150; second price $75; and third 
price $50. Bainbridge had three winners:
•	 Emma Fernette (6th grade) won first place for the 

category 5-8 grade
•	 Ariana Nieves (6th grade) won third place for the 

category 5-8 grade
•	 Brayton Northrop (12th grade) won 2nd place for the 

category 9-12 grade.
Congratulations and thanks for participating!
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So many calves!

Greenlawn News Flash! 

Sixth grade students applied what they’ve learned about 
equations and expressions while “interviewing” for the 

manager position at Mrs. Mayo’s Coffee Shop

3rd Grade Earth 
Day Clean-Up
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Greenlawn’s Be The “I” in Kind

Greenlawn  
Playground Fun Greenlawn celebrates Principal Appreciation  

and Teacher Appreciation 

Greenlawn celebrates 
Mrs. Gray – Happy 

Secretary’s Day 
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As a culminating activity to their study 
of Medieval Times, the second and 

third graders in multiage at Greenlawn 
had the opportunity to meet a real 
knight! Sir William the Conqueror 
brought his fantastic collection of 
Medieval armor to share with the 

students. He also shared his stories 
of the Middle Ages, while allowing 

the students to try on his helmets and 
chain mail. The students were amazed 
by the weight of the armor, and by the 
idea that people thought baths were a 

bad idea in the Middle Ages. Thanks to 
Bill McManus of Afton for sharing his 

expertise and collection! 

Happy Days in Mrs. Boeltz class

Medieval Times

Greenlawn News Flash! 
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Guilford News
First Graders made a book!

The title is: The Creative Minds of Miss O’s Class. Students 
drew multiple picture drafts, then a final draft, and then 

Studentreasures published it. They had to pick something 
fantastical to draw, something they love, something they love 
about school, and a free choice drawing. They loved to draw 

and worked super hard to make a creative picture book
 -Cloey Oranjian

Rainbow Science

Earth Day Activities 

Learning the senses with Peeps

Chicks arrive!

HOPPY SPRING 
From Ms. Kelly’s 

K class!
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Leprechaun Fun
Mischievous Leprechauns once again darted around, unseen 

of course, to spread mischief and good cheer! They left a 
treasure hunt that ended in the library where a story  was 

read by various staff members and even a volunteer! Thank 
you Mrs. Bosworth, Mrs. Maynard, Mrs. Lane, Mrs. Seiler, 

and Mrs. Jennings for taking your time to come and read to a 
group! Finally, the Leprechaun left a note to take 3 books and 
each student received a gold coin. It was a joy to see students 

reading together and looking at books!

Guilford News

The Bunny Hopped in for a Visit
The Bunny came to visit and hand out treats while his bunny 

friend treated all to a great spring story!

Administrative Assistant Day
Students surprised Mrs. Sherwood at our Bobkitten  

“PAWS” assembly with a giant card thanking her for all she 
does. We know we couldn’t do it without you, Mrs. Sherwood
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Guilford News
Playground fun

Read Across America (RAA) Celebrations:
Eric Carle was our author of the month and many 
of his books and art projects adorned the walls and 

included a spirit week. Additionally, staff acted out the 
book, “The Very Lonely Firefly”. Students received free 

books and student who guessed the closest number of 
animal crackers in a jar got a prize!

Principal Day
Classes came together to let Mrs. Maynard know we 
appreciate the good start she is giving us down our 

educational path! Thank you, Mrs. Maynard!

Students in 1st grade became conductors of their emotions 
train! They learned that BIG emotions sometimes took over the 

driver seat and make the “train” go off the tracks and wiggle 
all over the place! Instead, they could be in charge of their own 

emotions by learning strategies to use. The final destination 
was the “REGULATION STATION”! Good work first graders

School Counseling Corner
Kindergartners practiced 

some teamwork using 
“Cooperation Shortcake” 

activity. Teams had to listen, 
follow directions, look 

with their eyes, take turns, 
and build a “strawberry 

shortcake”. They sure did a 
great job! 
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Rome, Paris, and Madrid 2022 
During Spring Break in 

April, B-G students Summer 
Wasiura and Cassandra 
Koster visited Rome, Paris 
and Italy, accompanied by 
former Spanish teacher Mrs. 
Karen Mertz. We joined a 
group from Sidney Central 
School, along with Spanish 
teacher Mary Rajner-Morris. 
What a wonderful adventure 
we had! In Italy we toured 

Rome, visited the Colosseum, Forum and Vatican, ate pasta 
and pizza and thoroughly enjoyed the gelato! In Paris, we 
visited the Louvre, and took a nighttime cruise on the Seine 
River to see the sights of Paris lit up. The Eiffel Tower was 
really impressive. A visit to ultra elegant Versaille was on 
the agenda the next day. We then flew into Madrid and spent 
some time at Retiro Park and the Prado Museum. Our last 
day was spent visiting the Royal Palace, exploring on our 
own a bit, and ending with the Tuna making a visit to the 
restaurant where we ate delicious tapas. A whirlwind tour 
but great memories were made, iconic sites visited and life 
adventures experienced!

B-G Clay Cats
Did you know that the B-G School offers a Trap  

Shooting Club?!
We have partnered with the Rockdale Rod and Gun Club 

to be part of the 2022 New York State High School Clay 
Target League. This league is made up of 114 schools across 
New York State. The three priorities of the league (in order 
of importance) are: safety, fun and marksmanship. To date, 
there have been zero injuries, making this the safest high 
school sport offered. 

To participate, students must be in grades 7-12 and be in 
good academic standing. Each student must complete the 
Hunter’s Safety Course. Students also have to take a Range 
Safety Course and attend a safety meeting in order to partici-
pate. Teams, families, and student-athletes MUST follow all 
federal laws with transportation of firearms and equipment.

This activity couldn’t be possible without the support of 
our families, the B-G School, Rockdale Rod and Gun Club, 
volunteers, and community members. Thank you all for 
making this partnership a successful one. We look forward 
to continuing and expanding the B-G Clay Cats in 2023!

Remember when?
Guilford School in 1962
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Thank-You SFCU!
SFCU provides a Financial Education/Wellness Program, 

free of charge to area school districts.
To assist teachers, they have created several sessions 

around money, which has become an essential part of stu-
dents’ financial and personal awareness.

This past school year, they have reinforced what is being 
taught in the classroom with these following topics:

• Savings Accounts
• Paychecks and Paying yourself first
• Debit cards vs. Credit cards
• Budgeting
• Credit Scores and Building Credit
• Checking (transaction) Accounts
• First Car Loan
B-G’s Personal Money Management class wants to thank 

Elise Glassett and SFCU for their support this semester. 
Besides class presentations, SFCU also sponsors an inter-
active financial literacy course for our class which allows 
students to practice budgeting for adult life with interactive 
gameplay.

TC3 Living Environment Class 
Experiments with Planaria

The TC3 Living Environment students experienced a 
unique research opportunity this year as a result of coopera-
tion between Dr. Carrie Adler’s lab at Cornell University 

and the TC3 Concur-
rent Enrollment Biology 
program. Dr. Adler’s 
lab studies regeneration 
in planarian f latworms, 
which are animals that 
have the ability to regrow 
par ts of their bodies 
when they are injured. 
One of the mechanisms 
the lab uses to under-
stand regeneration is 
RNA interference, which 
prevents normal regen-
eration.

Students in the TC3 
class followed a research 
protocol designed by the 
Adler Lab, using materi-
als and planarians pro-
vided by the lab. Their 
goal was to compare 
regeneration after injury 
in a control group and an 
experimental group. The 
experimental group was 
fed liver containing an 
inhibitor that prevents 
production of a protein 
that controls formation 
of the tail in a worm 
when it regenerates. As 
a result, everywhere the 
worm is injured it grows 
a new head. The students 
are working on lab write-
ups to share the results of 
their research.

Planarians after injury RNAi planarians with two 
heads after regeneration.
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B-G Summer Program! 
Our summer program this year is grant-funded and is 

open to all B-G students. New this year, the district will 
be offering door to door transportation for students that 
normally ride the bus during the school year.
•	 Dates: Tuesday, July 5-Thursday, July 28
•	 Who: Students that just completed grades K-8
•	 Where: Guilford Elem grades K and 1, Greenlawn Elem 

grades 2-6, Jr/Sr HS grades 7-8
•	 Session Time: 8:00-12:15 p.m. for students
•	 Transportation: K and Grade 1 students in Bainbridge 

needing transportation to Guilford should be at the 
Greenlawn building no later than 7:35a.m. Busses will 
depart at 7:45 a.m. and return at 12:30 p.m.

•	 Breakfast: Breakfast will be served daily for students 
from 8:00-8:25 a.m.

•	 Lunch: Lunch will be served daily by building schedule.
•	 Dismissal: Bus students will be dismissed at 12:15 p.m. 

with walkers dismissed shortly after.
We are very excited to offer summer school to our stu-

dents. Please contact your child’s building by June 10, 2022 
to sign up, and with any specific questions.

BG Budget and Propositions 
PASS!

On behalf of the Board of Education, the staff, 
students and the entire school community we would 
like to say “THANK-YOU!” for your support with 
the 2022-23 school budget! We sincerely appreci-
ate your commitment to the Bainbridge-Guilford 
School District. 
•	 Total Votes: 297
•	 Budget: Yes—220; No—76
•	 Proposition 1—Busses: Yes—227; No—67

BOE MEMBERS: 
Shelly Bartow—192
Thomas Akshar—185
John Gliha—180
Danielle Umbra—165

Thank You!
Akshar All-Star Abigail Wombacker!

Congratulations to Abigail Wombacker as the Akshar All-
Star for the month of April. Abigail is a valuable participant 
in a variety of clubs and activities. Through these roles, she 
has not only been able to showcase her diverse talents but 
has helped to improve the lives of other students through her 
leadership. She is a kind and compassionate young woman 
who is not afraid to offer a helping hand or volunteer her time 
to benefit others. Abigail’s positive demeanor and upbeat 
spirit are evident in everything she does, and the climate at 
B-G has benefitted greatly as a result! 

Thank-you Senator Akshar!


